
CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 21 FEBRUARY 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Earp (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Boaden, Mrs Fisher (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Clarke until 12.35 pm), Mrs Glendinning, Lishman, Stockdale and Mrs Styth 

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor J Mallinson – Finance and Performance 




Management Portfolio Holder attended part of 




the meeting


CROS.23/08
MEMBERS’ COMMENTS
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting.  It was with some sadness that he reported that this would be the last meeting of the Committee supported by the Head of Scrutiny.  Mr Mallinson had been an excellent guide and mentor and the Chairman wished him well for the future.

On behalf of the Labour Group, Councillor Mrs Styth said that it was not possible to find a more pleasant and efficient Officer, and expressed thanks to Mr Mallinson for all the work which he had done over a number of years.

Councillor Allison reiterated the sentiments expressed, commenting that Mr Mallinson would be greatly missed throughout the authority.


CROS.24/08
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Clarke.

CROS.25/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Stockdale declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.9 – Housing Benefits Administration – Local Housing Allowance “Safeguard” Policy because his daughter worked in the City Council’s Benefits Department.

Councillor Allison declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.9 – Housing Benefits Administration – Local Housing Allowance “Safeguard” Policy because he was the landlord of a property in Eden District which presumably would be subject to that change.

Councillor Boaden declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.9 – Housing Benefits Administration – Local Housing Allowance “Safeguard”  in respect of any reference to the Citizens Advice Bureau.

CROS.26/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 10 January and 4 February 2008 were submitted.

A Member referred to Minute CROS.14/08 concerning the Carlisle Local Asset Vehicle Feasibility Study and took issue with the resolution “That the Executive be advised that the Committee supports the decision of the Executive (EX.333/07), but would draw their attention to the concerns raised by Members as detailed above.”

He and other Labour Group Members had understood that the Committee was noting the decision of the Executive and had raised concerns.  The Member moved that the Minute be amended to reflect that outcome.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings held on 18 October, 7 November and 6 December 2007 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

(2) That the Executive be advised that the Committee noted the decision of the Executive (EX.333/07), but would draw their attention to the concerns raised by Members as detailed in Minute CROS.14/08.

(3) That, subject to the amendment of Minute CROS.14/08 as outlined above, the Minutes of the meetings held on 10 January and 4 February 2008 be noted.

CROS.27/08
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.28/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented the Work Programme for 2007/08, highlighting the following:

· Updates on the Customer Contact Centre and Minimum Revenue Provision would be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee on 3 April 2008;

· The Carlisle Renaissance Delivery Mechanism had been considered at a special meeting on 4 February 2008 and consequently did not require to come to this meeting.

A Member questioned the position regarding the Annual Report on Member Training, in response to which Mr Mallinson undertook to raise that issue with the Head of Personnel and Development.

The Member further referred to the recommendations made by the Performance Monitoring Task and Finish Group and asked when information on the implementation thereof would be forthcoming.

In response the Head of Policy and Performance Services said that a report would be submitted to the next meeting of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues raised above, the Work Programme be noted.

CROS.29/08
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT


TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented report LDS.17/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 February 2008 – 31 May 2008) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 February 2008 – 31 May 2008) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

CROS.30/08
REFERENCES / RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE 

The following references / responses from the Minutes of the Executive on 17 December and 21 January 2008 were submitted: 

(a) Carlisle Renaissance – Northwest Development Agency Funding Application (Revenue)
The decision of the Executive was:

“1.  That the Executive approves the detailed funding application to the Northwest Development Agency, as appended to Report CE.45/07.

2. That the Executive notes progress on delivery of the “pre-approval” funded activities.”

(b) Budget 2008/09 – Consideration of Consultation Feedback
The consultation feedback had been noted and taken into account by the Executive when formulating its final recommendations for the 2008/09 Budget.

(c) Counter Fraud and Corruption Strategy
The Executive had taken on board the comments and changes to the Strategy as suggested by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and forwarded the Strategy to the City Council for approval. 

RESOLVED – That the decisions of the Executive be noted.

CROS.31/08
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY – JOB EVALUATION APPEALS
The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.09/08 concerning the Pay and Workforce Strategy, with particular focus on staff appeals against their job evaluation scores.

The first round of Steering Panels for both the Hay and NJC Schemes were progressing well and a summary of the feedback from the Steering Panels was contained within the report.  Appeal Panels were scheduled to start meeting in March 2008.

Dr Gooding reminded Members that the Executive had approved the recruitment of a fixed term post to support the work of the Appeal Panels.  One application had been received, but subsequently withdrawn and it was now necessary to re‑advertise the position and that would have to be undertaken under the vacancy management arrangements.

Members were asked to note progress with the Job Evaluation appeals.

In considering the report, Members raised a number of questions and observations:

(a) In response to a question, Dr Gooding said that although the process was on track at this point in time there was a risk around filling the temporary post to assist with the work of the Appeal Panels.

(b) It was recognised that regular reports were now being submitted to the Committee.  However, Job Evaluation was only one part of the Pay and Workforce Strategy and a Member questioned the position regarding the other aspects thereof.  He was concerned to ensure that future progress reports incorporated updates on those themes.

Dr Gooding replied that he was happy to bring a full report on all themes within the Pay and Workforce Strategy to future meetings.   An assessment of the impact of the failure to recruit the temporary post referred to above would also be incorporated within the next report.

The Corporate Projects Manager (Ms Mitchell) added that no significant progress had been made on Single Status harmonisation since the last report as the focus had been on job evaluation appeals, but that meetings would take place during the coming month.

(c) In response to a question, Ms Mitchell advised that appeals were based on job scores and not the pay to be applied later. 

(d) A Member noted that there did not appear to be any proposed reductions in scores and asked whether that was broadly in line with the projected position.

Ms Mitchell said that it was not possible to provide a breakdown at this stage in the process, although some scores may well decrease.

Dr Gooding explained that there were two issues.   Firstly the possibility that when an appeal was submitted the score could go down for this or other posts as a result of additional information received or as part of ongoing moderation.  Where a job evaluation score resulted in reduced pay there would be some form of protection for the employee to be negotiated through the Trade Unions. Secondly Officers were not in a position to make a prediction on scores and how they would map across to pay scales because that also would be subject to negotiation.

(e) A Member questioned the effect that the vacancy management arrangements would have on the process, since presumably the deletion of posts from the establishment would have a knock on effect on other posts already evaluated under Job Evaluation.

Dr Gooding replied that there were several impacts of the Council’s decision, one of which was that there would be fewer posts in the organisation.  It was necessary to look at new and more efficient ways of working which may involve changes in tasks undertaken by individual Officers.  Consequently jobs may need to be re-evaluated complicating the process.  Further thought would require to be given to that aspect.

Ms Mitchell added that re‑grading applications would be dealt with separately.

A Member then asked how that would be reported to Overview and Scrutiny and affected Departments.

In response Dr Gooding said that a process had been drafted under which the Senior Management Team would consider every vacant post and make a decision on whether it should be filled, based on the savings targets set by Council.

Information on the posts deleted, savings made and the delivery of targets would be reported to Members, as would any reallocation of duties.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress with Job Evaluation appeals be noted.

(2) That the Deputy Chief Executive be asked to submit a more detailed report, including progress on all themes within the Pay and Workforce Strategy to the next meeting of the Committee.

CROS.32/08
CAPITAL PROJECTS / PROGRAMMES BOARDS

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.08/08 concerning the Capital Projects and Capital Programmes Boards established in 2006/7 to ensure that there were effective governance arrangements on significant capital projects and programmes of work undertaken by the Council.

Dr Gooding outlined the key achievements made in the last 12 – 18 months.    The Project Manager represented the City Council on the Expert Guidance Group/Steering Group for the development of ‘Right Track’, a project and programme management resource/support centre for Local Authorities in the North West.  The Group had recently won a national award.

As progress had been made with the development and embedding of the Capital Projects Board it had become apparent that there were benefits in extending the scope of the Board to incorporate other types of projects within its remit.  It would be necessary to revise the Terms of Reference to accommodate that.

During discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) ‘City First’ was the working title for the new development programme for Members and staff (principally for new entrants into the organisation).

(b) A Member indicated that he did not believe that the Committee had approved the current terms of reference for the Capital Projects and Capital Programmes Board since it had no powers to do so.

(c) The information provided to the Committee to date had not given Members a sense of how the Capital Projects Board worked or the linkages with risk.  It would be useful if in future reports included a detailed example of the work of the Board to help clarify the process for Members.

The Committee expressed concern at the lack of Member involvement/scrutiny thus far.

In response, the Corporate Projects Manager (Ms Mitchell) said that information was included within the finance reports submitted to the Committee.  It was also hoped to develop a matrix that would be risk based.

(d) A Member expressed concern at the lack of a clearly defined process. He referred, for example, to the decision by Council to take the Home Improvement Agency back in house and wondered whether that would fall within the extended remit of the Capital Projects and Programmes Boards.


It was important that the two-tier approach identified, which strengthened the Council’s governance arrangements on significant projects and programmes of work undertaken by the Council at both strategic and operational levels, was clearly defined and further work was required in that regard.


Dr Gooding said it would depend whether the Home Improvement Agency constituted a ‘project’.

(e) In response to questions, Dr Gooding said that he would endeavour to ensure that highlights reports were produced for all projects and that it would be of benefit if a summary of those reports were included in any future reports submitted to the Committee for scrutiny.  That would provide Members with an opportunity to influence the work of the Board.

Ms Mitchell added that an Officer had recently been recruited on a part‑time basis to assist with the continued embedding of PRINCE 2 based project management methodology and assimilation of information needed from projects.

(f) The Director of Corporate Services advised that, as a rule of thumb, projects with a value of £60,000 were considered by the Capital Projects Board.   That did not preclude smaller projects being considered should problems arise.

(g) In response to a question, Dr Gooding said that there was an extremely high level of in‑house expertise on the Capital Projects Board and therefore no need to use consultants on the Board.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress to date be noted.

(2) That the Committee had no objection to the proposal to rename the Capital Projects Board and Capital Programmes Board as Corporate Projects Board and Corporate Programmes Board to reflect the extended remit of the groups, subject to the process being more clearly defined.

(3) That the Deputy Chief Executive be requested to submit a detailed report including project monitoring information to the next meeting of the Committee, to be followed by regular reports throughout the municipal year.

CROS.33/08
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT – 3RD QUARTER TO DECEMBER 2007

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.18/08 presenting the City Council’s performance for the period to December 2007 for the areas covered by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  Most of the information contained within the report was on an exception basis, however, in the spirit of celebrating success some areas of good performance were also highlighted.

Ms Curr particularly drew attention to performance in respect of BV 16a – staff with disabilities, commenting that the Recruitment Policy would be equality impact assessed this year as part of the equality and diversity action planning for the Council.

Referring to BV 9 - % of Council Tax collected, Ms Curr advised that although in the 4th district quartile, performance was improving and average when compared to other authorities with a similar level of deprivation.

The Executive had on 18 February 2008 (EX.045/08) noted the report and referred it on to relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

During Discussion Members raised the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to a concern concerning BV 9 - % of Council Tax Collected, Ms Curr said that the figure of 85.30% was the position to date, with the predicted year 07/08 figure being 97.2%.

(b) A Member referred to the statement on page 3 of 8 “This could mean that some PIs that have maintained performance against last year are now being surpassed by national improvement trends in performance”  and questioned whether the new Performance Management system would help the Council monitor that aspect.

Ms Curr replied that it would be possible to benchmark those performance indicators which were important to the authority in achieving its corporate priorities.  Scope to undertake more detailed work may be available under the Covalent Performance Management System.

RESOLVED – That the Committee looked forward to submission of the year end Corporate Performance Monitoring report. 

CROS.34/08
CORPORATE PARTNERSHIP POLICY

The Development and Support Manager (Mr Mark) submitted report CORP.90/07 providing a draft Partnership Policy for the City Council.

Effective partnership working should enhance the Council’s capacity to deliver services to the community more efficiently and effectively.  The Council’s Partnership Policy had been revised to incorporate the necessary improvements identified in the 2006 Use of Resources Assessment and the Audit Services Review, both of which concerned the effectiveness of the controls surrounding the Council’s Partnership Monitoring arrangements.

The Executive had on 21 January 2008 (EX.008/08) considered the matter and decided:

“(1) That the contents of the report be noted.

(2) That the number, category and type of partnership information retained by Corporate Services be noted.

(3) That the Corporate Partnership Policy be referred to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment and subsequently returned to the Executive for recommendation to the Council.”

The Committee had considered the Corporate Partnership Policy in October 2007 and, bearing in mind that little had changed, a Member asked why it had been submitted to the Committee again.

In response the Head of Scrutiny advised that the report to the October meeting was to afford the Committee the opportunity to be involved in policy development at an early stage.   The matter had to be referred again in order to comply with the requirements of the Budget and Policy Framework Rules within the Council’s Constitution.

A Member commented that the wording of paragraph 1.15 should be amended so that partnership activity was monitored and reported to the Executive, as well as Members.

Another Member felt that policy was very encouraging but questioned the clarity thereof for local communities.

In response the Director of Corporate Services said that the Corporate Partnership Policy would be available on the Council’s web site, but she would give some thought as to how it could be brought to the attention of the community.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee welcomed the Corporate Partnership Policy appended to report CORP.90/07, subject to paragraph 1.15 of the report being amended so that partnership activity was monitored and reported to the Executive as well as Members.

CROS.35/08
HOUSING BENEFITS ADMINISTRATION – LOCAL HOUSING ALLOWANCE “SAFEGUARD” POLICY

Councillors Allison, Boaden and Stockdale, having declared personal interests, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the matter.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.81/07 presenting a draft Safeguard Policy for the Payment of Housing Benefit Local Housing Allowance.  The Policy was designed to protect vulnerable tenants’ rent payments. 

The Executive had on 21 January 2008 (Minute EX.011/08) referred the Housing Benefits Administration Local Housing Allowance Safeguard Policy to this Committee for consideration and comment.

In discussion Members raised the following questions and issues to which Mr Mason responded:

(a) Under the draft Policy appeals would be considered by an Appeals Officer and, should the Council uphold the original decision, would then be sent to the Tribunals Service - an independent tribunal. Member Appeals Panels would not therefore be involved.

(b) A Project Plan was in place for implementation of the BAC’s system which involved a lengthy process due to the volume of claimants (10,000).  Emergency arrangements would be available to cover the initial period for new claimants who did not have a bank account.

(c) A Member referred to a particular case whereby a landlord had received payment direct from the Council by cheque, but had not accessed his/her mail as a result of which the cheque had not been cashed for quite some time.

Mr Mason replied that he would take up that concern with the technical staff.

(d) A Member referred to the Empty Homes Scheme and felt some landlords may be discouraged from taking part if they had to rely on tenants paying the rent.  He added that under the Safeguard Policy tenants would have to form a relationship with landlords which may mean that vulnerable tenants became more exposed.

In response Mr Mason explained that payment would be made to the claimant, however, safeguards were in place for vulnerable tenants.  Contractual arrangements lay between the tenant and the landlord.

(e) Whilst welcoming the Policy, Members stressed the importance of consultation with external organisations who provided support to people e.g. the Benefits Advice Service, Citizens Advice Bureau, Law Society, Mencap, People First and the Glenmore Trust etc.

Mr Mason confirmed that there was still time for such consultation to take place and he would take that forward.

(f) A Member asked whether there was any perception of the likely take up of the Policy since certain elements may be resource intensive for the Council.

In response, Mr Mason did not feel that the appeal process would constitute a significant problem.

(g) The Housing Benefits Administration Local Housing Allowance “Safeguard” Policy would provide guidance to staff, who would also have the benefit of on line guidance when making decisions.  Notes made in the claimant’s Benefit record would be available for perusal by the claimant.

The Chairman thanked Mr Mason for his report.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that:

(1) The Committee was concerned to ensure that consultation took place with external organisations who provided support to members of the public.

(2) The Committee looked forward to the adoption of the Policy and submission of a progress report in nine months’ time. 

CROS.36/08
CUMBRIA WIDE PROPERTY REVIEW

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) submitted report DS.22/08 updating Members on progress with the joint work to review operational property assets with the County Council and other public sector agencies.

Mrs Elliot outlined in some detail the background to the matter, together with the arrangements now in place and next steps.  A provisional date of 6 March 2008 had been set for the first meeting of the Brampton project board which Mrs Elliot would attend.

On the issue of Member involvement, Mrs Elliot undertook to attend the Committee and provide regular updates (the next update being in April/May 2008).

In considering the report Members raised the following issues and observations:

(a) A Member asked why the City Council had been the only district to sign up at the initial phase.

Mrs Elliot explained that the benefits of working with the County Council to look at the use of operational property assets had been recognised, together with the importance of trying to improve public access points.  A single commitment of £20,000 had been made to enable some initial baseline work to be done.

(b) Certain Members expressed concern that this was the first time they had heard of the pilot projects in Longtown and Brampton, as a result of which they were unaware of the associated objectives, costs, locations, etc. A Member further questioned the implications for the Local Asset Vehicle.

In response Mrs Elliot outlined the background, commenting that when considering public access for services it made sense to work with the County Council.  No proposal was currently on the table for a single access point for the City Centre.    

The County Council had invited the City Council to join the project and Officers considered that there was merit in doing so.  A joint report was submitted to the County Council Cabinet on 9 October 2007 and to the City Council’s Executive on 22 October 2007 who agreed to progress further with the work, commencing with pilot projects in Longtown and Brampton.

The Rural Support Officer, together with an Officer from Community Services, acted as a pivot for the cascading of information.  The project plan was a tool for project management and Mrs Elliot was happy to share that with Members.  There needed to be linkage between this work and the Local Asset Vehicle, although she pointed out that the work with the County Council was about operational assets while the feasibility work on the appropriateness for Carlisle of a Local Asset Vehicle or individual Joint Ventures was focussed primarily on non operational investment assets.

The next report to Committee would include details of the initial activities and service requirements.

A Member expressed the hope that the County Council would engage similarly when looking at the Belah School site.  Although supportive of the work in Brampton and Longtown, he would be concerned if that were undertaken at the exclusion of work on public assets within the City. 

(c) Members of the Committee had a broad knowledge base on areas such as social and health care and could have made a valuable input before decisions were made regarding the pilot projects.  Bearing in mind the vacancy management arrangements, it was important that Members knew that sufficient capacity existed within the authority to follow through on policy decisions. 


The need for a clear strategic policy governing Member involvement in and development of such initiatives was emphasised, with the hope that would be addressed at an early date.  Such a policy would provide Officers with clear ground rules under which to work.

(d) The anticipated business benefits identified at section 1.4 of the report should be linked to the City Council’s priorities.

(e) In response to a question (section 4.4), Mrs Elliot explained that it was important to recognise that physical works could take years to complete.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress to date be noted.

(2) That the Executive be advised that:

(i)  The Committee had major concerns at the implementation of the Cumbria Wide Property Review as outlined above.

(ii) The need for a clear strategic policy governing Member and Officer involvement in such initiatives should be addressed as a matter of urgency.

(3) That the Director of Development Services be requested to submit a detailed report to the April meeting of the Committee, followed by regular reports thereafter.

CROS.37/08
DRAFT PENSION FUND VALUATION

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.89/07 updating Members on the draft actuarial Valuation of the Cumbria County Council Pension Fund as at 31 March 2007 in respect of the City Council.

The new contribution results arising from the valuation would apply for the three year period commencing 1 April 2008.  A range of options had been provided for the contribution rates, together with a choice of recovery periods.  The twenty year fixed option was the current policy of the authority, the County Council also made a contribution based on a twenty year recovery period in respect of its own employees, and it was recommended that this policy be retained rather than increasing the recovery period.

Mrs Brown added that provision had already been made in the current three year projections presented as part of the Executive’s budget issued on 20 December 2007 and details of the financial implications of continuing the current twenty year fixed contribution policy were provided.

The Executive had on 18 February 2008 (EX.032/08) decided:

“(1) That the Actuarial Valuations information received from the Cumbria County Council be noted.

(2) That the Executive approve the preferred option to fund the Pension Fund deficit over a 20 year period at a fixed rate of 17.4% from 2008/09 to 2010/11.

(3)  That it be noted that the increased recurring cost of £209,000 per annum will be met from within the provision included in the Council’s approved budget and forward projections for this 3 year period.”

A Member commented that the Executive had already taken a decision on the matter which was not particularly helpful.

RESOLVED – (1) That the information received from Cumbria County Council be noted.

(2) That the preferred option to fund the pension fund deficit over a 20 year period at a fixed rate of 17.4% from 2008/09 to 2010/11 be noted.

(3) That it be noted that the recurring cost of £209,000 pa would be met from within the provision included in the Council’s approved budget and forward projections for this three year period.

CROS.38/08
REVENUE BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT – APRIL TO DECEMBER 2007

The Head of Financial Services (Ms McGregor) submitted report CORP.86/07 providing an overview of the Council’s overall budgetary position for the period April to December 2007 for revenue schemes only.  Also included were details of balance sheet management issues, high-risk budgets and progress against the Gershon efficiency statement.

Ms McGregor drew attention to the budgetary position as at December 2007 which showed an underspend of £352,439.  The majority of the underspend was attributable to grant income that had been received but not yet allocated; that was offset by a shortfall against a number of income budgets including Car Parking and Bereavement Services, although the position appeared to be improving.  Further details of the position of each directorate could be found in Appendices A1 to A6, whilst Appendix B showed significant virements processed in the period.  Gershon savings had been identified and remained on target, details of which were at Appendix C.

The Executive had on 18 February 2008 (EX.042/08) noted the contents of the report, together with the actual efficiency savings being achieved against the targets set.

During discussion Members raised the following issues:

(a) There was no reference to Carlisle Leisure Ltd at paragraph 2.2 as stated in section 2.1 of the report.

(b) In response to questions Ms McGregor advised that the Capacity Building Budget referred to the ACE programme.  


Dr Gooding explained that the reference to white paper (section 4.7) related to the costs associated to work on the Local Government White Paper.


Members asked that additional background information be included in future reports to aid understanding.

(c) Referring to the revenue virements processed – use of salary budgets to fund work carried out by third parties due to vacancies (Appendix B), a Member sought clarification as to why those vacancies had not been filled.

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) explained that following the departure of the Head of Property Services that post had been downgraded, as a result of which it had proved difficult to fill.  Resources from that post had been utilised to bring in one-off agency staff to assist with some property work.  In addition an Officer had been suspended and their work required to be covered.

Mrs Elliot took decisions to employ agency staff but that could not be a permanent arrangement due to related costs.

(d) The Executive had previously been notified of the potential cost to the Council if it breached its 5% partial exemption limit for VAT.  The latest information received from the HMRC suggested that the partial exemption calculation would now not be required for 2007/08.  

Members commented that the decision taken by the Executive to address that issue had led to hardship problems for tenants and it was galling to learn that perhaps that may not have been required.

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) replied that a great deal of pressure had been brought to bear on that issue.   It was only a suspension and it was therefore considered prudent to monitor the calculation in 2007/08 and continue that work in 2008/09 until further guidance was received from HMRC.

(e) In response to a question regarding the deficit on car park income, Mrs Brown confirmed that the position was monitored.  The Head of Facilities (Mr Nicolson) added that the issue reflected a national trend, impacted upon by green issues, concessionary fares, etc.

A Member felt that if the Council was supportive of that trend, thought should be given to income projections in respect of car parking otherwise there would be a constant budget deficit.  He asked whether any survey work had been undertaken nationally.

Mrs Brown said that work was ongoing on the development of a car parking strategy.  Mr Nicolson added that information would be required to link into the Council’s Green Travel Plan.

(f) There had been unachieved savings of £240,600 to date relating to the corporate staff turnover target budget.  A Member questioned the position and whether that would affect the vacancy management arrangements.

It was also noted that Building Maintenance was overspent by £70,000:  £40,000 of which was due to the external income not being achieved, and £30,000 due to the use of sub contractors.

In response Mrs Brown advised that on occasion vacancies were filled by agency staff to prevent service decline.  In future the two issues would be linked and a corporate target produced for monitoring purposes.

Mr Nicolson added that contractors were used for specialist work, but consideration was being given to the balance within the team.

A Member expressed concern at the use of agency staff, which was costly for the Council.  In the past when a vacancy arose another member of staff had been upgraded to cover that work and benefit from the experience.  She asked whether there was the capacity to do likewise now and, if not, a policy should be developed to address that issue.

Mrs Brown said that certain sections may have difficulty due to capacity issues, but that staff were encouraged to gain experience in that way wherever possible.  Officers recognised the problems associated with agency/overtime budgets.

The Deputy Chief Executive stated that the instructions of the Council on vacancy management were quite clear and would be implemented.   It was not the intention of Officers to fail to meet savings by the use of Agency staff.

RESOLVED –  (1) That the budgetary position for the period April to December 2007 be noted.

(2) That future reports to the Committee should include more detailed explanations to aid understanding.

(3) That Officers take on board the concerns highlighted by Members as detailed above.

CROS.39/08
CAPITAL BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING REPORT – APRIL TO DECEMBER 2007

The Head of Financial Services (Ms McGregor) submitted report CORP.87/07 providing an overview of the budgetary position of the City Council’s capital programme for the period April to December 2007.   She drew Members’ attention to the amendments to the Programme and summarised the position with regard to the main issues for each Directorate.

The Executive had on 18 February 2008 (EX.043/08) decided:

“That:

(1) The Executive note the contents of the report.

(2) That the Executive note the virements which have been made to the Capital Programme as set out in paragraph 6 of report CORP.87/07.

(3) That the City Council be recommended to revise its existing policy with regards to renovation grant repayments.  The current policy in respect of funding for grants repaid where the householder no longer meets the grant conditions, is that the money is returned to the General Capital Reserve (Usable Capital Receipts) which is then used to fund the overall Capital Programme.  The Council are recommended to change this policy to allow such repayments to be re-invested in Private Sector Renewals Grants.

(4)  That the City Council be recommended to approve the further capital schemes as detailed at paragraph 2.4 of report CORP.87/07 including the additional spending of £100,000 on Disabled Facilities Grants for 2007/08.  The additional spend on Disabled Facilities Grants to be funded from the additional Disabled Facilities Grants allocation received, with the Council’s 40% contribution being met from within the existing Housing Strategy Budget.”

In discussion Members raised the following issues:

(a) A virement of £26,000 from the Willowholme Depot scheme to the Bitts Park Depot scheme had been requested.  Members questioned the future of the Willowholme Depot.

In response the Head of Facilities advised that major sewerage work to be carried out by United Utilities would delay work at Willowholme and so in the short-term the virement would fund improved hard landscaping at Bitts Park Depot, the requirement for Willowholme would need to be addressed in the future.

(b) The Executive had been asked to consider a change in policy for recommendation to Council to allow renovation grant repayments to be reinvested in Private Sector Renewal Grants.  A Member asked whether a similar arrangement would apply to Right to Buy receipts.

The Director of Corporate Services replied that no similar proposals were in place at the moment with regard to Right to Buy receipts.

(c) A Member sought clarification of the position regarding the variance of £252,630 in respect of capital receipts.

Ms McGregor said that three months remained during which further capital receipts could be received.

RESOLVED – (1) That the overall budgetary position for the period April to December 2007 be noted.

(2) That the Committee supports the revision of existing policy regarding Renovation Grant repayments and additional spending on Disabled Facilities Grants of £100,000 to be funded from the additional Disabled Facilities Grants allocation.

CROS.40/08
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours

CROS.41/08
TREASURY TRANSACTIONS 2007/08

The Director of Corporate Services submitted report CORP.88/07 providing the regular quarterly report on Treasury Transactions, including the requirements of the Prudential Code.

The Executive had on 18 February 2008 (EX.044/07) received the report and noted the Prudential Indicators as at 31 December 2007.

RESOLVED – That the report be received and the Prudential Indicators noted as at 31 December 2007.

(The meeting ended at 1.02 pm)

